MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

TUESDAY, JULY 2, 2002



Present:


William R. Miller, Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Colonel Charles H. Gibson

Sandra S. Glenn

Lon K. Howell
Brindley B. Pieters

John Williams
Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

Absent:


Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.





Kenneth W. Wright

Staff Present:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President & COO


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President Of Finance




Ray Wise, Vice President Of Aviation Marketing

Diane Crews, Vice President Of Administration


Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

Others Present:

Douglas J. DiCarlo, The LPA Group, Inc.





Mark C. Jansen, The LPA Group, Inc.





Cynthia Skogsberg, PBS&J





Ralph Bingham, PBS&J





Genean McKinnan, Alamo





Kevin J. Spolski, GC





Roger Phillips, StarPort





J. Pendergast, Jerry’s
1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, JUNE 4, 2002

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, June 4, 2002.

Motion passed. 

3. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported on the following:
Taxiway construction progress hampered by 23+ inches of rain

Stormwater study plan

Lake Mary Boulevard Extension change order for entry road to Airport

Master Plan Study

Priority list of stormwater maintenance

Approval of draft version of the Master Plan

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Board Member Gibson regarding extension of Runway 9R.

President Dale advised the Master Plan calls for all of the Airport’s runways to be extended.  Runway 9R (currently the general aviation runway) would be extended from 3500 feet to 7400 feet and 150 feet wide.  The main runway would be extended to 12,000 feet, and Runway 18/36 would be extended to 8,500 feet.  

President Dale advised he would like to have the Board approve the draft version of the Master Plan either by motion or consensus, whichever is appropriate, so it could be taken to the St. Johns River Water Management District.

It was the consensus of the Board to accept the draft version of the Master Plan as requested.

Job well done by PBS&J

Southwest Ramp Project bid opening scheduled today at 2:00 p.m.

Drainage and roof problems with old buildings 

President Dale advised we have experienced considerable problems around some of our old buildings with the rain we have had recently.  In some cases the water had risen to and above floor level.  We have had to accelerate our roof repair and replacement system.  We will need to spend some money for drainage fixes.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale advised Building 140 was recently vacated.  A good tenant, ACS Electric, wants to move into Building 140.  He proposed spending $3,500 to $4,200 for parking improvements at Building 140 and abate the rent on the building until October.  ACS Electric is going to do significant improvements to Building 140.  The new tenant’s investment in the building was expected to be in the neighborhood of  $40,000 to $50,000.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised the President was asking the Board to authorize commencement of improvements and bring back the actual details later.

President Dale advised he was asking the Board to abate the rent until October, spend the money for the parking lot, and get the improvements.

Counsel asked if it was the President’s opinion that the value of the improvements the tenant would be obligated to put into the airport under the lease would equal or exceed the amount of the abatement.

President Dale advised affirmatively.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, authorizing the President to proceed with parking improvements at Building 140 and abate the rent to ACS for Building 140 until October, as recommended, with a lease to be brought back to the Board for approval.

Motion passed.


Annexation of 26 parcels of land into the City of Sanford.

4. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White reported on the following:

Vice President Garrett presented unreconciled monthly financials for June.

Southwest Ramp Project bid opening scheduled today at 2:00 p.m.

Anticipated grant offer for Southwest Ramp Project to come in late July

FAMA Conference update

Operations for the month of May



SFB





MCO

May
+1%
for all pax


-9%

Domestic
+44%



-8%

International
-7%



-22%

  YTD for 5 straight months Sanford still has a 10% increase in international passengers and 52% increase in domestic passengers

For the same time period MCO was –8% for all passengers

For the month of May the Association of European Airlines said their traffic between Europe and N. America was down 16%.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding Alamo.

5. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on the following:

Last month he had reported that he had met several times with Alamo representatives to discuss their proposal to bring the National name onto the Airport in a dual branding under ANC, which is the parent company.  Since that time additional meetings had taken place and Alamo furnished the motion and order that they intended to file in the bankruptcy court in Delaware.  Alamo is seeking to do exactly what was reported last month that they will assign their existing airport leases and concession agreements to ANC who will then operate at the Airport under the Alamo and National dual brand.   From a legal standpoint, in reviewing the law, which was furnished by Alamo attorneys, the situation is that under the federal bankruptcy law that pretty much controls how the case will be handled.  Hertz and Avis and some airports across the country have attempted to block what Alamo is trying to do with their dual branding, which is essentially a way of expanding their service to their customer, cutting their costs and allowing them to come out of bankruptcy a little cleaner.  Their competitors are objecting.  Alamo’s proposal has been sustained by the bankruptcy courts almost without exception.   In this particular case, there is a Code Section 365 (c)(1)(a) that says unless the contract being assigned is a personal services contract under Florida Law we have no right to approve or disapprove of the assignment.  In this case and based upon cases read, this is not a personal services contract, therefore, the Authority has no right to say yes or no to this proposed assignment.  There is another provision in our lease that says these agreements cannot be assigned without our approval.  Section 365(F) of the Bankruptcy Code overrides those contractual provisions based upon the case law.  Federal Law is supreme in that area and controls over our contracts and in this case even though we have standing to object, it would not do any good to object.  As a practical matter, the dual branding is probably good for our Airport and our customers.  Some of the rental car companies who are competitors have objected on behalf of the airport authorities across the country and the courts have not been willing to listen to their arguments.  The only other issue remaining is whether or not the Authority and OSD, our Domestic Terminal Agent, would be made whole under the contracts, which is a condition precedent to the assignment.   The Alamo representatives have agreed that once the order is entered by the bankruptcy court allowing the assignment the Airport Authority and OSD will be paid within ten days.  The Airport Authority obligations relate to some telephone charges and a fuel spill clean up caused by vandals at the Alamo facility.  There was minimum guarantee money due to OSD prepetition but left in limbo.  No action was required by the Board at this time.

Discussion ensued. 

Counsel advised that he had informed Alamo that there may be additional steps and costs involved in finalizing the environmental issue and they would be required to take care of that responsibility.

Counsel advised of a Bank of America Line of Credit Modification and Extension Agreement on the Authority’s 1.5 million line of credit.  That is a line of credit that goes from year to year.  Our loan became due May 29, 2002, and at this time it is appropriate for the Board to authorize the Chairman to sign the Modification and Extension Agreement extending the terms of the existing loan until May 29, 2003.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, authorizing the Chairman to sign the Modification and Extension Agreement extending the terms of the Authority’s existing line of credit with Bank of America as recommended.

Motion passed.

Counsel advised regarding the JettAire hearing, one of the plaintiff’s attorneys, Cheney Mason, had been put on the stand and questioned about his prior representation of Spolski General Contractor, Inc., when Cheney Mason and two other attorneys assisted Mr. Spolski in foreclosing a construction lien on the JettAire facility for failure to pay for construction done by Mr. Spolski.  We presented to the court the inherent conflict in representing Mr. Spolski’s company a few years ago and the court was able to hear and read numerous letters where Mr. Mason accused JettAire of fraud, being in breach of contracts with the Airport, and various and sundry other items, which the Authority intends to present as evidence in the trial of the case.  We asked the court to bar Mr. Mason from advocating at the trial on behalf of his client because at some point in the trial he will testify from the stand and be confronted with these letters and have to defend why he wrote them.  What the judge is weighing at this time is the right of a party to choose their lawyer vs. the inherent unfairness when Mr. Askew has to cross-examine Mr. Mason and then after testifying Mr. Mason gets up to advocate as an attorney for his client.  Obviously some of the things that Mr. Mason alleged in his letters and comments go right to the heart of the case, which is the mismanagement, lack of proper funding, and other defenses that the Authority has raised as a basis for the losses that JettAire is claiming against the Authority.  The judge indicated that she would rule last Friday but Counsel had not yet seen the ruling.  He advised he would advise Board Members and Staff when he received word on the ruling.  If we win, he expected that it would be re-heard and/or appealed.  He would be talking with the President, Chairman and Board if there is time and the ruling goes against us and we decide we want to take it to the Fifth DCA.  

Discussion ensued as to why JettAire would want to continue the services of Mr. Mason given this apparent background.

President Dale advised because they probably paid Mr. Mason a lot of money already.

Counsel advised that was another argument made by JettAire, that it would cause them a lot of inconvenience.  The other side of the coin is that it only prohibits Mr. Mason from trying the case, advocating in front of a jury.  Counsel advised that does not prevent Mr. Mason from doing anything else somewhat like his own situation in that he is a witness and his firm is representing the Authority but he would not be standing up in front of a jury advocating because it would not be proper.  We are trying to get Mr. Mason to see the same light that it is improper to testify but his position is different in that Mr. Mason does not think he has any material testimony.  We beg to differ.  When we are trying to prove that JettAire was under capitalized and mismanaged and those are the very things that Mr. Mason said in his letters.  We think that is material evidence.  This will go on and on and will be reported to the Board on a monthly basis.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised he would like to hear if any Board Member thought it was not important to pursue the issue in case we do not prevail at the trial court level.

Discussion continued regarding the Authority’s chances of prevailing.

Counsel advised it was a very close issue because on very close issues there are usually two good arguments on either side and the court turns on balancing tests.  That is the case here where the judge has to weigh the right of the plaintiff to choose their own lawyer to try their case against the Authority’s right to not have someone testify from the stand and turn around and argue to the jury on the other side.  It is very hard to predict.

Counsel advised the Takvorian Case is moving towards trial.  Our offer was never accepted.  We have selected our witnesses and are ready to go in and see what the number should be.

6. TBI REPORT

Larry Gouldthorpe, President of TBI, reported on the following:

Celebration of non-stop service to Newark by Pan Am

Launch of advertising program by TBI


Billboards-two in Seminole-two in Volusia


Radio traffic report advertisements


TV advertisements


$100,000 ad campaign to begin in August

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding the Sanford Herald having been very supportive of the Authority and the Airport.  We always get good press from the Herald.  He suggested that some of the advertising be placed with the Sanford Herald.

Discussion continued.

Mr. Gouldthorpe continued…

Reminder of Southeast Airline MD80 service to Allentown beginning August 9

New bank of Aero Mexico charters beginning in July with MD80 service to

  Mexico City

Discover Airline start date changed to July 29

Boeing 747 service from Manchester and Gatwick by Travel City and European 

  Air Charter has begun  (415 seats)

Discussion by Board Member Howell as to the possibility of Board Members getting a monthly update on flight information in agenda packages.

Vice President Garret advised the Airport’s web page contained up to date flight information.

Executive Vice President White advised he would print a copy of the information and fax it to the Board later today.

Mr. Gouldthorpe continued…

Passenger performance

Charter Carriers

Trends

New business offsetting decline in numbers 

9-10% decline overall for June

7. LIAISON REPORTS

No liaisons being present, nothing to report

8. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Nothing to report.

9. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Consider approval of Domestic Terminal Lease OSD 2002-114 with Royal Support Services, Inc., for office in Domestic Terminal B

President Dale advised Royal Support Services, Inc., desires to lease space in the Domestic Terminal to house their offices and personnel.  The lease agreement contains the following basic provisions:

1) Space to be leased is 145 square feet of office space in Suite 3121, plus 22.88 square feet of common use space in the break room behind the ticket counters in the Domestic Terminal.

2) The lease term is month to month, commencing on June 15, 2002.  There are no options to renew.

3) The lease rate is the standard $35 per square foot per year for Domestic Terminal space.  The rental income is $5,875.80 annually; $489.65 monthly.

4) There is a standard security deposit equal to the monthly rental, plus sales tax, and the first month’s rent in advance.

5) The lease agreement is the standard tri-party format, which is executed by the tenant, Orlando Sanford Domestic, Inc., and the Airport Authority.

Staff recommended approval of the agreement, and authorization for execution of the document.

B. Consider request to cancel Domestic Terminal Lease OSD 2001-112 with Britannia Airways Limited for Suite Number 3125 in Terminal B office area

President Dale advised when Britannia resumed service at the Airport last year, they requested space near the international ramp lower concourse (commonly referred to at the “block house”) to house their aircraft maintenance engineer.  At that time, there was no space available, and they settled for an office in the Domestic Terminal on an interim basis.  On June 1, 2002, an office became available in the block house area, which is in close proximity to the aircraft they maintain.  My Travel currently also occupies an office in this same area.  Britannia is entering into a lease agreement with Orlando Sanford International, Inc., for the new office area at Suite 3125 in the International Terminal.

The space that Britannia is vacating in the Domestic Terminal will be leased to Royal Support Services, so there is no loss of rental income for the Domestic Terminal in this transaction.

Staff recommended approval of termination of the Britannia lease agreement.
C. Consider approval of contract with Simplex/Grinnell for installation of Checkpoint Bravo Security System

President Dale advised this project will provide for the installation of various components that will detect unauthorized vehicles and pedestrians around the southwest perimeter of  the air carrier ramp.  The system has been approved by the FAA for sole source procurement from Simplex/Grinnell, which is the current provider of our entire computerized access control system.  A lengthy design and price negotiation process was followed in order to ensure that we obtained the best price for the equipment and installation.  The cost of this contract is $249,720, and it will be paid for by a combination of FAA and FDOT grants.  Due to the critical nature of this security project, and the long lead times associated with acquisition of the various components, we have already notified Simplex/Grinnell to begin acquiring the equipment, and we have held the pre-construction conference required by the FAA.

Staff recommended that the Board approve the execution of the contract with Simplex/Grinnell, and ratify the actions of staff with respect to moving forward with the project prior to the Board Meeting.

D. Consider approval of Standard Airport Use Agreement with European Air Charter

Staff recommended approval for the President to execute the Standard Airport Use Agreement with European Air Charter (EAC), which has begun using the Airport to fly scheduled international charters into Sanford.  The basic terms of the agreement are as follows:

1) The agreement term is for one (1) year, commencing on June 14, 2002.  Upon expiration of this initial term, the agreement may be extended for additional terms of one year.

2) The carrier shall pay standard rates, fees and charges for the use of the Airport, including landing fees, passenger facility charges, fuel flowage fees, public safety fees, terminal use fees, and any applicable rental charges for space they may occupy under a separate lease agreement.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through D.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the charge for security deposits as being one month’s rent plus sales tax.  It had been his experience that the amount of security deposit was usually different so that the client cannot confuse the security deposit to be the last month’s rent.  It should be an amount that would secure the property but not an amount that could be confused with the last month’s rent.

Chairman Miller advised it was a very good point.  He asked that it be taken to the Vice President of Administration.

Counsel advised for the record that our lease has a specific statement in it that the security deposit cannot be used for rent.

Motion passed.

10.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Annual Budget for fiscal year 2002/2003

President Dale advised Staff conducted a budget workshop with the Board on June 20th during which time a presentation was made on the proposed budget and questions presented by Board Members were discussed.

A presentation of  the final proposed budget to the Board was presented for consideration.  Following the Board’s approval of the Budget, it will be sent to the City Commission for review.  A joint meeting of the City Commission and the Airport Board will be scheduled for mid-August, at which time the Commission will vote to adopt the Budget as required by state statute.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale advised we have a tentative date for the joint meeting with the City of Sanford as the third Monday in August (August 26).  The final date would be communicated to Board Members at the earliest date.

Staff recommended approval of the proposed budget.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve the budget for fiscal year 2002/2003.

Motion passed.

B. Presentation of Airport Master Plan

President Dale advised he would like to give the Board a brief power point presentation of the draft Airport Master Plan.  All chapters of the plan have been completed, and the Technical and Community Advisory Committees are planning to meet on or about July 10th for a final review of the document.  Following that meeting, the draft document will be submitted to the FAA and FDOT for their technical review.  We anticipate final approval of the Master Plan by FAA shortly after October 1st.  The Airport Board would then be presented the plan for adoption at the October Board Meeting.

Presentation of the Master Plan Executive Summary was made by PBS&J, Jim McGrath, Bill Lutrick, Cynthia Skogsberg and Ralph Bingham.

A hard copy of the power point executive summary presentation by Jim McGrath is on file.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding a meeting of Staff and Board Members to go through the document.  He advised he would like to have a special meeting and hear Board Member Pieters’ comments as to engineering, and others might want to hear his comments as to the financial side.

A meeting with Staff and Board Members would be scheduled in order to go through the report in more detail.

Discussion regarding presentation to the City of Sanford at a Joint Meeting as well as presentation to Seminole County for inclusion in the City and County land planning agencies.

Counsel advised he could not over emphasize the importance of the Board understanding the document and have input into it.  The document will govern how the Airport develops for the next twenty years.  

Discussion regarding periodic update of the document.

Discussion continued.

Executive Secretary, Ann Gifford, was instructed to poll Board Members for a time and date (the week of July 22nd at 3:00 p.m.) for Board Members and Staff to meet to review the Master Plan.  

Discussion continued.

C. Consider approval of Domestic Terminal Lease Number OSD 2002-203 with the Hertz Corporation for ticket counter and ready/return space
President Dale advised the Hertz Corporation desires to lease additional space in the Domestic Terminal to accommodate their rental car ticketing operation, and to lease additional vehicle ready/return spaces in Long-term Lot B.  The lease agreement contains the following basic provisions:

1) Space to be leased consists of a ticket counter and adjacent office space in the Domestic Terminal.  There is a total of 418 square feet of space to be leased.

2) Vehicle ready/return spaces in Lot B provides 30 spots to park cars.

3) The lease term is month to month, commencing on May 6, 2002.  There are no options to renew.

4) The lease rate is the standard $35 per square foot per year for Domestic Terminal space, and the standard $35 per space per month for vehicle ready/return spots.  Thus, the rental income is $14,630 annually for the ticket counter and office space, and $12,600 annually for the ready/return spaces, or a total of $2,269.17 monthly, plus sales tax.

5) There is a standard security deposit equal to the monthly rental, plus sales tax, and the first month’s rent in advance.

6) The lease agreement is the standard tri-party format, which is executed by the tenant, Orlando Sanford Domestic, Inc., and the Airport Authority.

Staff recommended approval of the agreement and authorization for execution of the document.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Domestic Terminal Lease Number OSD 2002-2003 with the Hertz Corporation for ticket counter and ready/return space and authorize execution of the document.

Discussion regarding objections by other rental car companies.

Motion passed.

D. Consider authorization for the President to negotiate an agreement with Seminole County for sale of right-of-way at cost to facilitate the East lake Mary Boulevard Extension

President Dale advised as discussed previously with the Board, Phase IIB of the East Lake Mary Boulevard Extension will require the County’s acquisition of approximately 28 acres of right-of-way from the Airport.  With respect to the fact that the County is building a new airport entrance roadway as part of Phase IIA, and given the knowledge that the completed extension of East lake Mary Boulevard will provide a major arterial route to significantly enhance accessibility to and from the Airport, he recommended that we proceed with the sale of the subject property, at cost to the Airport, inclusive of all expenses incurred for survey and environmental testing, as well as attorneys’ fees, etc.  The total cost is estimated to be $800,000 – $900,000.   

Staff recommended authorization for the President to negotiate an agreement with Seminole County for sale of approximately 28 acres of right-of-way at the Authority’s cost to facilitate the East Lake Mary Boulevard Extension.  

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Pieters, authorizing the President to negotiate an agreement with Seminole County for sale of right-of-way at the Authority’s cost to facilitate the East Lake Mary Boulevard Extension.

Motion passed.

E. Consider approval of process to advertise for consulting engineering services for the design of various taxiway construction projects

President Dale advised in order to proceed with the engineering design services associated with the construction of the Taxiway Bravo Extension Project, and the construction of Taxiways Lima, Alpha, and Papa Project, staff recommended solicitation for a qualified firm to do the work.  The FAA requires that a formal advertised solicitation process be conducted in order to determine the most qualified firm that will be retained by the Authority.  Federal regulations prohibit an outright price bid, and the selection of an engineering firm must be based solely upon qualifications and capability to perform the services.

The Authority currently has Post, Buckley, Schuh & Jernigan, Inc. (PBS&J) under contract to perform a wide variety of engineering, design, planning, and environmental services based upon a solicitation process conducted several years ago.  The PBS&J contract period began January 18, 2000, and runs for five (5) years, with an Authority option to extend for an additional two (2) years.  The PBS&J agreement is not exclusive, and they acknowledged in the contract that the Authority has the right to initiate other procurement actions within the five-year period and award engineering assignments to other firms.

When we conducted the last solicitation, the process took more than eight months from the advertisement until Board approval of the contract with PBS&J.  There is a very detailed list of steps that the FAA requires to be followed in order to conduct a formal solicitation, but we believe that we can shorten the process this time significantly.  We believe that we can complete the process in time to award a contract at the October Board Meeting.  

It was recommended that the Board authorize staff to proceed with the process of soliciting engineering firms for the above-mentioned taxiway projects.

Counsel outlined the required procedure.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to authorize and approve the process to advertise for consulting engineering services up to the maximum number of firms allowable, including PBS&J, for design of various taxiway, ramp or runway construction projects.

Counsel advised if he understood the motion it was to let the committee or Board qualify as many firms as they think are qualified.  He advised any of the respondents to a RFP would be qualified, and we would need to establish a number.

Board Member Longstaff amended the motion to authorize and approve the process to advertise for consulting services up to a maximum of three firms, including PBS&J as one of the three.

Board Member Williams accepted the amendment.

Motion passed.

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING (AUGUST 13, 2002) 

12.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:50 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

executive vice president
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